UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended July 1, 2011

OR

o TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from

to

Commission file number 001-33076

WILLDAN GROUP, INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware

(State or other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

14-195112

(IRS Employer Identification No.)

2401 East Katella Avenue, Suite 300 Anaheim, California (Address of principal executive offices)

92806

(Zip code)

Registrant's Telephone Number, Including Area Code: (800) 424-9144

Not Applicable

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report).

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer o

Accelerated filer o

Non-accelerated filer o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Smaller reporting company x

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes o No x

As of August 8, 2011, there were 7,270,368 shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of Willdan Group, Inc. issued and outstanding.

Table of Contents

WILLDAN GROUP, INC. FORM 10-Q QUARTERLY REPORT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Item 1. Financial Statements	1
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	12
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	21
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	22
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	22
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	22
Item 1A. Risk Factors	23
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	23
Item 3. Defaults upon Senior Securities	23
Item 4. (Removed and Reserved)	23
Item 5. Other Information	23
Item 6. Exhibits	24

Table of Contents

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ii

Item 1. Financial Statements

WILLDAN GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

		July 1, 2011		December 31, 2010
		(unaudited)		
Assets				
Current assets:				0.040.000
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	7,174,000	\$	6,642,000
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$741,000 and \$959,000 at July 1, 2011 and		44.050.000		4.4.04.000
December 31, 2010, respectively		11,272,000		14,484,000
Costs and estimated earnings in excess of billings on uncompleted contracts		15,683,000		11,343,000
Other receivables		173,000		176,000
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		1,420,000		1,714,000
Total current assets		35,722,000		34,359,000
Equipment and leasehold improvements, net		1,362,000		1,496,000
Goodwill		15,208,000		12,475,000
Other intangible assets, net		68,000		95,000
Other assets		386,000		407,000
Deferred income taxes, net of current portion		622,000		622,000
Total assets	\$	53,368,000	\$	49,454,000
T 1.192				
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity Current liabilities:				
	¢	1 512 000	ď	1 222 000
Excess of outstanding checks over bank balance Borrowings under line of credit	\$	1,512,000	\$	1,223,000 1,000,000
Accounts payable		2 006 000		
Purchase price payable		3,986,000		5,380,000
Accrued liabilities		2,733,000 8,490,000		5,985,000
Billings in excess of costs and estimated earnings on uncompleted contracts		1,313,000		1,041,000
Current portion of notes payable		88,000		90,000
Current portion of notes payable Current portion of capital lease obligations		175,000		173,000
Current portion of deferred income taxes		1,407,000		1,407,000
Total current liabilities		19,704,000		16,299,000
Total Current Habilities		19,704,000		16,299,000
Notes payable, less current portion		113,000		131,000
Capital lease obligations, less current portion		96,000		96,000
Deferred lease obligations		699,000		766,000
Total liabilities		20,612,000		17,292,000
Commitments and contingencies				

_	_
72,000	72,000
33,915,000	33,765,000
(1,231,000)	(1,675,000)
32,756,000	32,162,000
\$ 53,368,000	\$ 49,454,000
	33,915,000 (1,231,000) 32,756,000

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

1

Table of Contents

WILLDAN GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (Unaudited)

		Three Mor	ths En				hs Ended			
		July 1, 2011		July 2, 2010		July 1, 2011		July 2, 2010		
Contract revenue	\$	25,812,000	\$	20,367,000	\$	48,554,000	\$	37,318,000		
Direct costs of contract revenue:										
Salaries and wages		6,628,000		5,612,000		12,999,000		10,626,000		
Subconsultant services		6,567,000		3,542,000		13,793,000		5,479,000		
Other direct costs		2,321,000		1,644,000		2,287,000		2,986,000		
Total direct costs of contract revenue		15,516,000		10,798,000		29,079,000		19,091,000		
Gross profit		10,296,000		9,569,000		19,475,000		18,227,000		
General and administrative expenses:										
Salaries and wages, payroll taxes and employee benefits		5,303,000		4,484,000		10,864,000		8,926,000		
Facilities and facilities related		1,319,000		1,035,000		2,397,000		2,129,000		
Stock-based compensation		54,000		48,000		108,000		128,000		
Depreciation and amortization		229,000		239,000		486,000		510,000		
Other		2,437,000		2,498,000		4,946,000		4,884,000		
Total general and administrative expenses		9,342,000		8,304,000		18,801,000		16,577,000		
Income from operations		954,000		1,265,000		674,000		1,650,000		
Other income (expense), net:										
Interest income		2,000		1,000		4,000		6,000		
Interest expense		(14,000)		(18,000)		(32,000)		(26,000)		
Other, net		(8,000)		10,000		(3,000)		20,000		
Total other expense, net		(20,000)		(7,000)		(31,000)				
Income before income taxes		934,000		1,258,000		643,000		1,650,000		
Income tax expense		199,000		_		199,000		_		
Net income	\$	735,000	\$	1,258,000	\$	444,000	\$	1,650,000		
Earnings per share:										
Basic and diluted	\$	0.10	\$	0.17	\$	0.06	\$	0.23		
Busic and anated	Ť		÷		Ť		<u> </u>	51.25		
Weighted-average shares outstanding:										
Basic		7,257,000		7,229,000		7,254,000		7,226,000		
Diluted		7,471,000		7,252,000		7,476,000		7,240,000		
		7, 17 1,000		,,252,000		7,170,000		7,210,000		
See accompanying not	es to con	densed consolid	ated f	inancial stateme	nte					

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

2

Table of Contents

WILLDAN GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited)

	_	Six Mon	led	
		July 1, 2011	July 2, 2010	
Cash flows from operating activities:	•			
Net income	:	\$ 444,000	\$	1,650,000

Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:				
Depreciation and amortization		519,000		518,000
Lease abandonment expense, net		9,000		13,000
Loss (gain) on sale of equipment		7,000		(19,000)
Provision for doubtful accounts		64,000		210,000
Stock-based compensation		108,000		128,000
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		100,000		120,000
Accounts receivable		3,148,000		(1,646,000)
Costs and estimated earnings in excess of billings on uncompleted contracts		(4,340,000)		(4,571,000)
Other receivables		3,000		41,000
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		294,000		(4,000)
Other assets		21,000		(38,000)
Accounts payable		(1,394,000)		(71,000)
Accrued liabilities		2,505,000		1,836,000
Billings in excess of costs and estimated earnings on uncompleted contracts		272,000		350,000
Deferred lease obligations		(76,000)		(134,000)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities		1,584,000		(1,737,000)
The cash provided by (asked in) operating activities		1,504,000		(1,757,000)
Cash flows from investing activities:				
Purchase of equipment and leasehold improvements		(263,000)		(241,000)
Proceeds from sale of equipment		1,000		30,000
Net cash used in investing activities		(262,000)		(211,000)
		(1 ,111)		(,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
Cash flows from financing activities:				
Changes in excess of outstanding checks over bank balance		289,000		310,000
Payments on notes payable		(43,000)		(20,000)
Proceeds from notes payable		23,000		_
Borrowings under line of credit		13,667,000		5,470,000
Repayments on line of credit		(14,667,000)		(5,470,000)
Principal payments on capital lease obligations		(101,000)		(81,000)
Proceeds from sales of common stock under employee stock purchase plan		42,000		47,000
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities		(790,000)		256,000
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		532,000		(1,692,000)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the period		6,642,000		8,445,000
Cash and cash equivalents at end of the period	\$	7,174,000	\$	6,753,000
	<u> </u>	, ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	_	-,,
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:				
Cash paid during the period for:				
Interest	\$	37,000	\$	28,000
Income taxes	Ψ	18,000	Ψ	2,000
mediae tuaes		10,000		2,000
Supplemental disclosures of noncash investing and financing activities:				
Equipment acquired under capital lease obligations	Φ.	102.000	\$	51,000
Equipment acquired under capital lease obligations	\$	103,000	Φ	31,000
Purchase price payable	\$	2,733,000	Ф	2,000,000

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

3

Table of Contents

WILLDAN GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

July 1, 2011 (Unaudited)

1. BASIS OF PRESENTATION, ORGANIZATION AND OPERATIONS OF THE COMPANY

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") and pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and reflect all adjustments, which consist of only normal recurring adjustments, which are, in the opinion of management, necessary for a fair presentation of the consolidated results for the interim periods presented. Results for the interim periods are not necessarily indicative of results for the full year. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in annual consolidated financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP have been condensed or omitted pursuant to such rules and regulations. The consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with Willdan Group, Inc.'s 2010 Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on March 29, 2011.

Nature of Business

Willdan Group, Inc. and subsidiaries ("Willdan Group" or the "Company") is a provider of professional technical and consulting services to small and mid-sized public agencies, large public utilities and, to a lesser extent, private industry in California, New York, Arizona and to a lesser extent, other states throughout the United States. The Company enables these public agencies to provide a wide range of specialized services without having to incur and

maintain the overhead necessary to develop staffing in-house. The Company provides a broad range of services including civil engineering and planning, energy efficiency and sustainability, economic and financial consulting, homeland security and communications and technology. Clients primarily consist of cities, counties, public utilities, redevelopment agencies, water districts, school districts and universities, state agencies, federal agencies, a variety of other special districts and agencies, private industry and tribal governments.

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Willdan Group, Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries, Willdan Engineering, Willdan Energy Solutions, Public Agency Resources, Willdan Financial Services and Willdan Homeland Solutions. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

Accounting for Contracts

The Company enters into contracts with its clients that contain three principal types of pricing provisions: fixed price, time and materials, and unit based. Revenue on fixed price contracts is recognized on the percentage of completion method based generally on the ratio of direct costs (primarily exclusive of depreciation and amortization costs) incurred to date to estimated total direct costs at completion. Revenue on time and materials and unit based contracts is recognized as the work is performed in accordance with the specific terms of the contract. Contracts that provide for multiple services or deliverables are evaluated as multiple-element arrangements to determine the appropriate unit of accounting, allocation of contract value, and method of revenue recognition for each element. Revenue for amounts that have been billed but not earned is deferred and such deferred revenue is referred to as billings in excess of costs and estimated earnings on uncompleted contracts in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Adjustments to contract cost estimates are made in the periods in which the facts requiring such revisions become known. When the revised estimate indicates a loss, such loss is provided for currently in its entirety. Claims revenue is recognized only upon resolution of the claim. Change orders in dispute are evaluated as claims. Costs related to un-priced change orders are expensed when incurred and recognition of the related contract revenue is based on an evaluation of the probability of recovery of the costs. Estimated profit is recognized for un-priced change orders if realization of the expected price of the change order is probable.

4

Table of Contents

Applying the percentage-of-completion method of recognizing revenue requires the Company to estimate the outcome of its long-term contracts. The Company forecasts such outcomes to the best of its knowledge and belief of current and expected conditions and its expected course of action. Differences between the Company's estimates and actual results often occur resulting in changes to reported revenue and earnings. Such changes could have a material effect on future consolidated financial statements.

Direct costs of contract revenue consist primarily of that portion of technical and nontechnical salaries and wages that has been incurred in connection with revenue producing projects. Direct costs of contract revenue also include production expenses, subconsultant services and other expenses that are incurred in connection with revenue producing projects.

Direct costs of contract revenue exclude that portion of technical and nontechnical salaries and wages related to marketing efforts, vacations, holidays and other time not spent directly generating revenue under existing contracts. Such costs are included in general and administrative expenses. Additionally, payroll taxes, bonuses and employee benefit costs for all Company personnel are included in general and administrative expenses in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations since no allocation of these costs is made to direct costs of contract revenue. No allocation of facilities costs is made to direct costs of contract revenue some of the costs that the Company classifies as general and administrative costs. The Company expenses direct costs of contract revenue when incurred.

Accounts receivable are carried at original invoice amount less an estimate made for doubtful accounts based upon a review of all outstanding amounts on a quarterly basis. Management determines the allowance for doubtful accounts by identifying troubled accounts and by using historical experience applied to an aging of accounts. Credit risk is generally minimal with governmental entities, but disputes may arise related to these receivable amounts. Accounts receivables are written off when deemed uncollectible. Recoveries of accounts receivables previously written off are recorded when received.

The value of retainage is included in accounts receivable in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. Retainage represents the billed amount that is retained by the customer, in accordance with the terms of the contract, generally until performance is substantially complete. At July 1, 2011 and December 31, 2010, the Company had retained accounts receivable of approximately \$532,000 and \$547,000, respectively.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Company's cash, cash equivalents, accounts receivable, costs and estimated earnings in excess of billings on uncompleted contracts, income tax receivable, other receivables, prepaid expenses and other current assets, excess of outstanding checks over bank balance, accounts payable, purchase price payable, accrued liabilities and billings in excess of costs and estimated earnings on uncompleted contracts approximate their fair values because of the relatively short period of time between the origination of these instruments and their expected realization or payment. The carrying amounts of debt obligations approximate their fair values since the terms are comparable to terms currently offered by local lending institutions for loans of similar terms to companies with comparable credit risk.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in the U.S. requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements. Estimates also affect the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Table of Contents

strategies. The acquisition cost recorded by the Company as of July 1, 2011 was \$17.9 million, consisting of \$9.9 million in cash paid at closing, a \$0.2 million net asset value adjustment, a guaranteed payment of \$1.0 million in cash paid in June 2009, an earn-out payment of \$1.3 million paid in August 2009, an earn-out payment of \$2.7 million to be paid in August 2011 and \$0.7 million in transaction costs. The final earn-out payment was required because Willdan Energy Solutions achieved certain financial targets over the twelve month period ending July 1, 2011. The Company has recorded \$15.2 million of goodwill associated with the acquisition through July 1, 2011.

3. GOODWILL AND OTHER INTANGIBLE ASSETS

As of July 1, 2011 and December 31, 2010, the Company had \$15.2 million and \$12.5 million of goodwill, respectively, all of which relates to the Energy Solutions reporting unit, which is a component of the Engineering Services reporting segment.

The gross amounts and accumulated amortization of the Company's acquired identifiable intangible assets with finite useful lives as of July 1, 2011 and December 31, 2010, included in intangible assets, net in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets, were as follows:

	July 1	l, 2011			December		
	 Gross Amount				Gross Amount	Accumulated Amortization	Amortization Period (yrs)
Backlog	\$ 920,000	\$	920,000	\$	920,000	\$ 920,000	1
Training materials/courses	282,000		214,000		282,000	187,000	5
Non-compete agreements	30,000		30,000		30,000	30,000	3
	\$ 1,232,000	\$	1,164,000	\$	1,232,000	\$ 1,137,000	

The Company's amortization expense for acquired identifiable intangible assets with finite useful lives was \$13,000 and \$27,000 for the fiscal three and six months ended July 1, 2011, respectively, as compared to \$4,000 and \$16,000 for the fiscal three and six months ended July 2, 2010. Estimated amortization expense for acquired identifiable intangible assets for the remainder of fiscal 2011 and the succeeding years is as follows:

Fiscal year:	
2011	\$ 19,000
2012	37,000
2013	12,000
	\$ 68,000

4. EARNINGS PER SHARE (EPS)

Basic EPS is computed by dividing net income available to common stockholders by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding. Diluted EPS is computed by dividing net income by the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding and dilutive potential common shares for the period. Potential common shares include the weighted-average dilutive effects of outstanding stock options using the treasury stock method.

6

Table of Contents

The following table sets forth the number of weighted-average shares used to compute basic and diluted EPS:

	Three Mor	ıths En	ıded	Six Mont	ths Ended			
	July 1, 2011		July 2, 2010	July 1, 2011		July 2, 2010		
Net income	\$ 735,000	\$	1,258,000	\$ 444,000	\$	1,650,000		
Weighted-average common shares outstanding	7,257,000		7,229,000	7,254,000		7,226,000		
Effect of dilutive stock options	214,000		23,000	222,000		14,000		
Weighted-average common stock outstanding-								
diluted	7,471,000		7,252,000	 7,476,000		7,240,000		
Earnings per share:								
Basic	\$ 0.10	\$	0.17	\$ 0.06	\$	0.23		
Diluted	\$ 0.10	\$	0.17	\$ 0.06	\$	0.23		

For the three and six months ended July 1, 2011, 302,000 options were excluded from the calculation of dilutive potential common shares, compared to 306,000 and 326,000 options for the same periods last year. These options were not included in the computation of dilutive potential common shares because the assumed proceeds per share exceeded the average market price per share for the periods. Accordingly, the inclusion of these options would have been anti-dilutive.

Equipment and leasehold improvements consist of the following:

	July 1, 2011	December 31, 2010
Furniture and fixtures	\$ 4,451,000	\$ 4,371,000
Computer hardware and software	5,310,000	5,227,000
Leasehold improvements	795,000	803,000
Equipment under capital leases	830,000	881,000
Automobiles, trucks, and field equipment	553,000	529,000
	11,939,000	11,811,000
Accumulated depreciation and amortization	(10,577,000)	(10,315,000)
Equipment and leasehold improvements, net	\$ 1,362,000	\$ 1,496,000

6. ACCRUED LIABILITIES

Accrued liabilities consist of the following:

	July 1, Decem 2011 20				
Accrued bonuses	\$ 286,000	\$	107,000		
Paid leave bank	1,509,000		1,318,000		
Compensation and payroll taxes	817,000		684,000		
Accrued legal	71,000		46,000		
Accrued workers' compensation insurance	35,000		49,000		
Accrued rent	357,000		420,000		
Employee withholdings	223,000		179,000		
Client deposits	762,000		157,000		
Other	4,430,000		3,025,000		
Total accrued liabilities	\$ 8,490,000	\$	5,985,000		

7

Table of Contents

7. LINE OF CREDIT

Under the terms of the Company's credit agreement with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association ("Wells Fargo"), the Company can borrow up to \$5.0 million from time to time (as may be limited by the covenants in the credit agreement as discussed below) up to and until January 1, 2012. Loans made under the revolving line of credit will accrue interest at either (i) the floating rate equal to the prime rate in effect from time to time or (ii) the fixed rate of 1.75% above LIBOR, at the Company's election. For prime rate loans, the interest rate will be adjusted when each prime rate change by the bank is announced and becomes effective. There were no outstanding borrowings under this agreement as of July 1, 2011.

Borrowings under the credit agreement are secured by all of the Company's accounts receivable and other rights to payment, general intangibles, inventory and equipment, including those of the Company's subsidiaries. In addition, borrowings under the credit agreement are secured by investments held in a securities account at Wells Fargo that must at all times have a collateral value of at least \$5.0 million. Each of the Company's subsidiaries (except Public Agency Resources) has signed an unconditional guaranty of the Company's obligations under the credit agreement.

The credit agreement contains customary representations and affirmative covenants, including a covenant to maintain a tangible net worth of at least \$18.0 million at all times. Tangible net worth is defined in the credit agreement as stockholders' equity less intangible assets and loans or advances to, or investments in, any related entities or individuals. The impact of any non-cash property lease termination expense of up to \$1.0 million in the aggregate recorded during the period from October 1, 2009 through December 31, 2010 was excluded from the calculation of tangible net worth under the credit agreement. As of July 1, 2011, the Company's tangible net worth as defined under the Company's credit agreement was met.

The credit agreement also includes customary negative covenants, including a covenant that prohibits the incurrence of additional indebtedness by the Company or the Company's subsidiaries other than purchase money indebtedness not to exceed \$2.0 million and indebtedness existing on the date of the credit agreement, and a covenant that prohibits payment of dividends on the Company's stock and redemptions, repurchases or other acquisitions of the Company's stock, except that the Company can repurchase stock with an aggregate fair market value up to \$5.0 million in any calendar year. In addition, the credit agreement includes customary events of default for a credit facility. Upon a default, the interest rate will be increased by a default rate margin of 4.0%. Upon the occurrence of an event of default under the credit agreement, including a breach of any of the covenants discussed above, Wells Fargo has the option to make any loans then outstanding under the credit agreement immediately due and payable and is no longer obligated to extend further credit to the Company under the credit agreement.

8. COMMITMENTS

Leases

The Company is obligated under capital leases for certain furniture and office equipment that expire at various dates through the year 2014.

The Company also leases certain office facilities under noncancellable operating leases that expire at various dates through the year 2015 and is committed under noncancellable operating leases for the lease of computer equipment and automobiles through the year 2012.

Employee Benefit Plans

The Company has a qualified profit sharing plan ("the Plan") pursuant to Code Section 401(a) and qualified cash or deferred arrangement pursuant to Code Section 401(k) covering substantially all employees. Employees may elect to contribute up to 50% of compensation limited to the amount allowed

Table of Contents

The Company has a discretionary bonus plan for regional managers, division managers and others as determined by the Company president. Bonuses are awarded if certain financial goals are achieved. The financial goals are not stated in the plan; rather they are judgmentally determined each year. In addition, the board of directors may declare discretionary bonuses to key employees and all employees are eligible for what the Company refers to as the "hot hand" bonus program, which pays awards for outstanding performance. The Company's compensation committee of the board of directors determines the compensation of the president.

Post Employment Health Benefits

In May 2006, the Company's board of directors approved providing lifetime health insurance coverage for Win Westfall, the Company's former chief executive officer and current chairman of the board of directors, and his spouse, and for Linda Heil, the widow of the Company's former chief executive officer, Dan Heil. Mrs. Heil is also a member of the Company's board of directors. Additionally, the board approved health insurance coverage for Mrs. Heil's two dependents until they reach the maximum age for dependent coverage under the Company's health insurance policy. These benefits relate to past services provided to the Company. Accordingly, there is no unamortized compensation cost for the benefits.

Additional Purchase Price Payable related to the Willdan Energy Solutions Acquisition

As discussed in Note 2, certain financial targets were achieved by Willdan Energy Solutions over the twelve month period ending on the last day of the Company's second fiscal quarter in 2011, which resulted in an earn-out payment being due. The remaining payment of \$2.7 million is expected to be paid in August 2011.

9. INCOME TAXES

Income taxes are accounted for under the asset and liability method and are determined using an estimated annual effective tax rate. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences of temporary differences between the financial reporting basis and tax basis of the Company's assets and liabilities, subject to a judgmental assessment of recoverability of deferred tax assets. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance is recorded when it is more likely than not that some of the deferred tax assets may not be realized.

The Company recognizes the tax benefit from uncertain tax positions if it is more likely than not that the tax positions will be sustained on examination by the tax authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefit is measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement. The Company recognizes interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits in income tax expense.

The Company recorded an income tax expense of \$0.2 million for the three and six months ended July 1, 2011, as compared to no income tax expense or benefit for the three and six months ended July 2, 2010.

10. SEGMENT INFORMATION

The Company has three reporting segments: Engineering Services, Public Finance Services and Homeland Security Services. The Engineering Services segment includes Willdan Engineering, Public Agency Resources and Willdan Energy Solutions. The Engineering Services segment performs services for a broad range of public agency clients and, to a lesser extent, private industry, and offers a full complement of civil engineering and municipal planning, energy efficiency and sustainability services to clients throughout the western United States. The Public Finance Services segment, which consists of Willdan Financial Services, provides expertise and support for the various financing techniques employed by public agencies to finance their operations and infrastructure along with the mandated reporting and other requirements associated with these financings. The Homeland Security Services segment, which consists of Willdan Homeland Solutions, provides homeland security and communications and technology consulting services to cities, counties and related municipal service agencies.

9

Table of Contents

The accounting policies applied to determine the segment information are the same as those described in the summary of significant accounting policies included in the Company's 2010 Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on March 29, 2011. There were no intersegment sales during the fiscal three and six months ended July 1, 2011. Management evaluates the performance of each segment based upon income or loss from operations before income taxes. Certain segment asset information including expenditures for long-lived assets has not been presented as it is not reported to or reviewed by the chief operating decision maker. In addition, enterprise-wide service line contract revenue is not included as it is impracticable to report this information for each group of similar services.

Financial information with respect to the reportable segments as of and for the fiscal three and six months ended July 1, 2011 and for the fiscal three and six months ended July 2, 2010 is as follows:

	Engineering Services	Public Finance Services		Finance		Finance		Homeland Security Services	Unallocated Corporate		Intersegment			onsolidated Total
Fiscal Three Months Ended July 1, 2011				 										
Contract revenue	\$ 21,614,000	\$	2,549,000	\$ 1,649,000	\$	_	\$	— 5	\$	25,812,000				
Segment profit (loss) before income														
taxes	797,000		230,000	(93,000)		_		_		934,000				

Net income (loss)	607,000	187,000	(59,000)	_	_	735,000
Segment assets	175,393,000	23,177,000	6,718,000	146,368,000	(298,288,000)	53,368,000
Segment net assets(1)	32,390,000	9,838,000	(1,037,000)	14,694,000	(23,129,000)	32,756,000
Fiscal Three Months Ended July 2, 2010						
Contract revenue	\$ 16,133,000	\$ 2,804,000	\$ 1,430,000	\$ —	\$ — \$	20,367,000
Segment profit (loss) before income						
taxes	990,000	312,000	234,000	(278,000)	_	1,258,000
Net income (loss)	990,000	312,000	234,000	(278,000)	_	1,258,000
Segment assets	151,577,000	23,448,000	6,855,000	144,874,000	(280,349,000)	46,405,000
Segment net assets(1)	28,387,000	9,608,000	(963,000)	14,202,000	(20,292,000)	30,942,000
Fiscal Six Months Ended July 1, 2011						
Contract revenue	\$ 40,568,000	\$ 4,880,000	\$ 3,106,000	\$ —	\$ — \$	48,554,000
Segment profit (loss) before income						
taxes	714,000	149,000	(220,000)	_	_	643,000
Net income (loss)	525,000	106,000	(187,000)	_	_	444,000
Segment assets	175,393,000	23,177,000	6,718,000	146,368,000	(298,288,000)	53,368,000
Segment net assets(1)	32,390,000	9,838,000	(1,037,000)	14,694,000	(23,129,000)	32,756,000
Fiscal Six Months Ended July 2, 2010						
Contract revenue	\$ 29,268,000	\$ 5,430,000	\$ 2,620,000	\$ —	\$ — \$	37,318,000
Segment profit (loss) before income						
taxes	1,242,000	443,000	270,000	(305,000)	_	1,650,000
Net income (loss)	1,242,000	443,000	270,000	(305,000)	_	1,650,000
Segment assets	151,577,000	23,448,000	6,855,000	144,874,000	(280,349,000)	46,405,000
Segment net assets(1)	28,387,000	9,608,000	(963,000)	14,202,000	(20,292,000)	30,942,000

⁽¹⁾ Segment net assets represent segment assets net of segment liabilities, which includes the effect of intersegment assets and liabilities which are eliminated in consolidation.

10

Table of Contents

11. CONTINGENCIES

Claims and Lawsuits

The Company is subject to claims and lawsuits from time to time, including those alleging professional errors or omissions that arise in the ordinary course of business against firms that operate in the engineering and consulting professions. The Company carries professional liability insurance, subject to certain deductibles and policy limits, for such claims as they arise and may from time to time establish reserves for litigation that is considered probable of a loss.

County of San Diego v. Willdan, Superior Court of California, Riverside County

A complaint was filed against the Company on February 28, 2008 relating to a project for the reconstruction of a portion of Valley Center Road located in an unincorporated area of San Diego County. The design was completed by the Company and a contract was awarded to a construction contractor for construction of the improvements. The construction was originally scheduled for completion in December 2008; however, completion was delayed until fall 2009. The lawsuit alleges that the delays in construction were caused by errors and omissions in the Company's preparation of reports and design and engineering of the project, resulting in additional design and construction costs. The Company entered into a settlement agreement with San Diego County wherein the Company agreed to pay the County a sum which is within the limits of the Company's insurance policy in exchange for a full release by the County and a dismissal of the County's lawsuit in its entirety, with prejudice.

French v. Willdan Engineering, Superior Court of California, Riverside County

In January 1991, the Company was originally retained by the City of Calimesa, California to review and process development plans. The Company has provided plan review continuously since that date under various contracts with the city. As the city receives applications from developers for project approvals, the city forwards the project plans to the Company for processing. The Company processes the plans and the city pays the Company for its services. In August 2008, a suit was filed by a city employee alleging that the city processed development applications without first collecting fees from developers to cover the costs of processing. The suit further alleges that even though the Company performed the work requested by the city, the city should not have paid the Company for work in advance of collecting the developers' fees. The complaint was amended by the plaintiff in May 2010 to provide additional details and the Company has filed an answer to the complaint. The plaintiff seeks to recover for the city amounts paid to the Company for processing project plans for which the developer fees have not been paid. The City of Calimesa has not requested any refunds from the Company or joined in the litigation, and the city continues to retain the Company's services. The Company does not believe that this suit has any merit and will vigorously defend this claim.

Vega v. City of Coachella, Superior Court of California, Riverside County

On February 2, 2011, the Company was served with a lawsuit concerning a fatal traffic accident on Dillon Road at Harrison Place in the City of Coachella on October 7, 2008. At the time of the accident, Dillon Road was in the midst of a street widening project. The Company had been under contract with the City of Coachella to provide construction management services. The accident occurred when an individual driving southbound on Dillon Road ran the stop sign at the intersection of Harrison Place, colliding with a vehicle making a left turn from northbound Dillon Road onto Harrison Place. The driver of the northbound vehicle was injured in the accident and a passenger seated in the front passenger seat was killed. At the time of the accident, there were

11

Table of Contents

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report and the audited financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2010, included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K (File No. 001-33076). This Quarterly Report contains, in addition to unaudited historical information, forward-looking statements, which involve risk and uncertainties. The words "believe," "expect," "estimate," "may," "will," "could," "plan," or "continue" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements. Our actual results could differ significantly from the results discussed in such forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences in results and outcomes include, without limitation, those discussed under the headings "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our 2010 Annual Report on Form 10-K, and in other filings made from time to time with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") after the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Readers are urged not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. We undertake no obligation to (and we expressly disclaim any obligation to) revise or update any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, subsequent events, or otherwise (except as may be required by law), in order to reflect any event or circumstance which may arise after the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Overview

We are a provider of professional technical and consulting services to small and mid-sized public agencies, large public utilities and, to a lesser extent, private industry primarily in California, New York, and Arizona. We enable the public agencies to provide a wide range of specialized services, without having to incur and maintain the overhead necessary to develop staffing in-house, by providing a broad range of services, including:

- · Civil Engineering and Planning;
- Energy Efficiency and Sustainability Consulting;
- · Economic and Financial Consulting; and
- · Homeland Security and Communications and Technology Consulting

We operate our business through a network of offices located primarily in California and New York. We also have operations in Arizona and, to a lesser extent, other states throughout the United States. As of July 1, 2011, we had a staff of 549 which includes licensed engineers and other professionals. Our traditional clients have been public agencies in communities with populations ranging from 10,000 to 300,000 people. We believe communities of this size are underserved by large outsourcing companies that tend to focus on securing large federal and state projects, as well as projects for the private sector. We also provide services to large public utilities which service major metropolitan communities. We seek to establish close working relationships with our public agency clients and, over time, to expand the breadth and depth of the services we provide to them.

While we currently serve communities throughout the country, our business with public agencies is concentrated in California and neighboring states. We provide services to approximately 58% of the 482 cities and over 60% of the 58 counties in California. We also serve special districts, school districts, a range of public agencies, and to a lesser extent, private industry. Our business with large public utilities is concentrated in California and New York.

We were founded over 45 years ago, and today consist of a family of wholly-owned companies that operate within the following segments for financial reporting purposes:

Engineering Services. Our Engineering Services segment includes the operations of our subsidiaries, Willdan Engineering, Willdan Energy Solutions and Public Agency Resources (PARs). These businesses collectively provide civil engineering-related and city planning, energy efficiency and sustainability consulting services to public agencies and utilities and, to a lesser extent, private industry. Additionally, PARs primarily provides staffing to Willdan Engineering. Our core business is engineering and energy efficiency services. Contract revenue for the Engineering Services segment grew 38.6%, to \$40.6 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011 as compared to \$29.3 million of our consolidated contract revenue for the six months ended July 2, 2010.

12

Table of Contents

Public Finance Services. Our Public Finance Services segment consists of the business of our subsidiary, Willdan Financial Services, which offers financial and economic consulting services to public agencies. Contract revenue for the Public Finance Services segment represented approximately 10.1% and 14.5% of our consolidated contract revenue for the six months ended July 1, 2011 and July 2, 2010, respectively.

Homeland Security Services. Our Homeland Security Services segment consists of the operations of our subsidiary, Willdan Homeland Solutions, which offers homeland security and communications and technology consulting services. Contract revenue for our Homeland Security Services segment represented approximately 6.3% and 7.0% of our consolidated contract revenue for the six months ended July 1, 2011 and July 2, 2010, respectively.

Components of Income and Expense

Contract Revenue

We provide our services under contracts, purchase orders or retainer letters. The contracts we enter into with our clients contain three principal types of pricing provisions: time and materials, unit based, and fixed price. Revenue on our time and materials and unit based contracts are recognized as the work is performed in accordance with specific terms of the contract. Approximately 44.7% of our contracts are based on contractual rates per hour plus costs incurred. Some of these contracts include maximum contract prices, but the majority of these contracts are not expected to exceed the maximum. Contract revenue on our fixed price contracts is determined on the percentage of completion method based generally on the ratio of direct costs incurred to date to estimated total direct costs at completion. Many of our fixed price contracts are relatively short in duration, thereby lowering the risks of not properly estimating the percent complete.

Adjustments to contract cost estimates are made in the periods in which the facts requiring such revisions become known. When the revised estimate indicates a loss, such loss is recognized currently in its entirety. Claims revenue is recognized only upon resolution of the claim. Change orders in dispute are evaluated as claims. Costs related to un-priced change orders are expensed when incurred and recognition of the related contract revenue is based on an evaluation of the probability of recovery of the costs. Estimated profit is recognized for un-priced change orders if realization of the expected price of the change order is probable.

Our contracts come up for renewal periodically and at the time of renewal may be subject to renegotiation, which could impact the profitability on that contract. In addition, during the term of a contract, public agencies may request additional or revised services which may impact the economics of the transaction. Most of our contracts permit our clients, with prior notice, to terminate the contracts at any time without cause. While we have a large volume of transactions, the renewal, termination or modification of a contract, in particular our contract with Consolidated Edison of New York, may have a material adverse effect on our consolidated operations.

Direct Costs of Contract Revenue

Direct costs of contract revenue consist primarily of subconsultant services and that portion of technical and nontechnical salaries and wages that has have incurred in connection with revenue producing projects. Direct costs of contract revenue also include production expenses and other expenses that are incurred in connection with revenue producing projects. Direct costs of contract revenue generally exclude depreciation and amortization, that portion of technical and nontechnical salaries and wages related to marketing efforts, vacations, holidays and other time not spent directly generating revenue under existing contracts. Such costs are included in general and administrative expenses. Additionally, payroll taxes, bonuses and employee benefit costs for all of our personnel are included in general and administrative expenses since no allocation of these costs is made to direct costs of contract revenue. No allocation of facilities costs is made to direct costs of contract revenue when incurred.

13

Table of Contents

As a firm that provides multiple and diverse services, we do not believe gross margin is a consistent or appropriate indicator of our performance and therefore we do not use this measure as construction contractors and other types of consulting firms may. Other companies may classify as direct costs of contract revenue some of the costs that we classify as general and administrative expenses. As a result, our direct costs of contract revenue may not be comparable to direct costs for other companies, either as a line item expense or as a percentage of contract revenue.

General and Administrative Expenses

General and administrative expenses include the costs of the marketing and support staffs, other marketing expenses, management and administrative personnel costs, payroll taxes, bonuses and employee benefits for all of our employees and the portion of salaries and wages not allocated to direct costs of contract revenue for those employees who provide our services. General and administrative expenses also include facility costs, depreciation and amortization, professional services, legal and accounting fees and administrative operating costs. Within general and administrative expenses, "Other" includes expenses such as professional services, legal and accounting, computer costs, travel and entertainment and marketing costs. We expense general and administrative costs when incurred.

Critical Accounting Policies

This discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations is based upon our consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the U.S., or GAAP. To prepare these financial statements in conformity with GAAP, we must make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amount of revenue and expenses in the reporting period. Our actual results may differ from these estimates. We have provided a summary of our significant accounting policies in Note 2 to our consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010. We describe below those accounting policies that require material subjective or complex judgments and that have the most significant impact on our financial condition and results of operations. Our management evaluates these estimates on an ongoing basis, based upon information currently available and on various assumptions management believes are reasonable as of the date of this report.

Contract Accounting

Applying the percentage-of-completion method of recognizing revenue requires us to estimate the outcome of our long-term contracts. We forecast such outcomes to the best of our knowledge and belief of current and expected conditions and our expected course of action. Differences between our estimates and actual results often occur resulting in changes to reported revenue and earnings. Such changes could have a material effect on our future consolidated financial statements.

Accounts receivable are carried at original invoice amount less an estimate made for doubtful accounts based upon our review of all outstanding amounts on a monthly basis. We determine the allowance for doubtful accounts by identifying troubled accounts and by using historical experience applied to an aging of accounts. Our credit risk is minimal with governmental entities. Account receivables are written off when deemed uncollectible. Recoveries of accounts receivable previously written off are recorded when received.

For further information on the types of contracts under which we perform our services, see "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Components of Income and Expense—Contract Revenue" elsewhere in this report.

Goodwill

We test goodwill, at least annually, for possible impairment. Accordingly, we complete our annual testing of goodwill as of the last day of the first month of our fourth fiscal quarter each year to determine whether there is impairment. In addition to our annual test, we regularly evaluate whether events and circumstances have occurred that may indicate a potential impairment of goodwill. We did not recognize any goodwill impairment charges for the fiscal three or six months ended July 1, 2011.

14

Table of Contents

We test our goodwill for impairment at the level of our reporting units, which are components of our operating segments. The only reporting unit that has goodwill is Willdan Energy Solutions, which is part of our engineering services segment. The process of testing goodwill for impairment involves the determination of the fair value of the applicable reporting units. To estimate the fair value of our reporting units, we use both an income approach based on management's estimates of future cash flows and other market data and a market approach based upon multiples of EBITDA earned by similar public companies. For our fiscal year 2010 annual impairment testing, we weighted the income approach and the market approach at 80% and 20%, respectively. The income approach was given a higher weight because it has a more direct correlation to the specific economics of the reporting units than the market approach, which is based on multiples of public companies that, although comparable, may not provide the same mix of services as our reporting units.

Once the fair value is determined, we then compare the fair value of the reporting unit to its carrying value, including goodwill. If the fair value of the reporting unit is determined to be less than the carrying value, we perform an additional assessment to determine the extent of the impairment based on the implied fair value of goodwill compared with the carrying amount of the goodwill. In the event that the current implied fair value of the goodwill is less than the carrying value, an impairment charge is recognized.

Inherent in such fair value determinations are significant judgments and estimates, including but not limited to assumptions about our future revenue, profitability and cash flows, our operational plans and our interpretation of current economic indicators and market valuations. To the extent these assumptions are incorrect or economic conditions that would impact the future operations of our reporting units change, our goodwill may be deemed to be impaired, and an impairment charge could result in a material adverse effect on our financial position or results of operation. During our 2010 annual impairment testing, the estimated fair value of our Willdan Energy Solutions reporting unit exceeded the carrying value. A reduction in estimated fair value of our Willdan Energy Solutions reporting unit could result in an impairment charge in future periods.

Accounting for Claims Against the Company

We record liabilities to claimants for probable and estimable claims, if any, on our consolidated balance sheet, which we include in accrued liabilities, and record a corresponding receivable from our insurance company for the portion of the claim that is probable of being covered by insurance, which is included in other receivables. The estimated claim amount net of the amount estimated to be recoverable from the insurance company is included in our general and administrative expenses. Determining probability and estimating claim amounts is highly judgmental. Initial accruals and any subsequent changes in our estimates could have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

Income Taxes

Income taxes are accounted for under the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the future tax consequences of temporary differences between the financial reporting basis and tax basis of our assets and liabilities, subject to a judgmental assessment of recoverability of deferred tax assets. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to apply to taxable income in the years in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance is recorded when it is more likely than not that some of the deferred tax assets may not be realized.

We recognize the tax benefit from uncertain tax positions if it is more likely than not that the tax positions will be sustained on examination by the tax authorities, based on the technical merits of the position. The tax benefit is measured based on the largest benefit that has a greater than 50% likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement. We recognize interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits in income tax expense.

15

Table of Contents

Results of Operations

The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, certain information derived from our consolidated statements of operations expressed as a percentage of contract revenue.

	Fiscal Three Mon	ths Ended	Fiscal Six Months Ended		
Statement of Operations Data	July 1, 2011	July 2, 2010	July 1, 2011	July 2, 2010	
Contract revenue	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%	
Direct costs of contract revenue:					
Salaries and wages	25.7	27.6	26.8	28.5	
Subconsultant services	25.4	17.4	28.4	14.7	
Other direct costs, net	9.0	8.0	4.7	8.0	
Total direct costs of contract revenue	60.1	53.0	59.9	51.2	
General and administrative expenses:					
Salaries and wages, payroll taxes, employee benefits	20.5	22.0	22.4	23.9	

Facilities and facilities related	5.1	5.1	4.9	5.7
Stock-based compensation	0.3	0.2	0.2	0.3
Depreciation and amortization	0.9	1.2	1.0	1.4
Other	9.4	12.3	10.2	13.1
Total general and administrative expenses	36.2	40.8	38.7	44.4
Income from operations	3.7	6.2	1.4	4.4
Other income (expense):				
Interest income	_	_	_	_
Interest expense	(0.1)	_	(0.1)	
Other, net		_	_	_
Total other income, net	(0.1)		(0.1)	
Income before income tax expense	3.6	6.2	1.3	4.4
Income tax expense	0.8	_	0.4	_
Net income	2.8%	6.2%	0.9%	4.4%

Three Months Ended July 1, 2011 Compared to Three Months Ended July 2, 2010

Contract revenue. Our contract revenue was \$25.8 million for the three months ended July 1, 2011, with \$21.6 million attributable to the Engineering Services segment, \$2.6 million attributable to the Public Finance Services segment and \$1.6 million attributable to the Homeland Security Services segment. Consolidated contract revenue increased \$5.4 million, or 26.7%, to \$25.8 million for the three months ended July 1, 2011, from \$20.4 million for the three months ended July 2, 2010. This was due to increases of \$5.5 million, or 34.0%, in contract revenue for the Engineering Services segment, primarily as a result of the increase in demand for the energy efficiency, sustainability and renewable energy services of Willdan Energy Solutions, and \$0.2 million, or 15.3%, in contract revenue for the Homeland Security Services segment, partially offset by a decrease in contract revenue for the Public Finance Services segment of \$0.3 million, or 9.1%.

Contract revenue for Willdan Energy Solutions increased primarily because of increased demand for energy efficiency services in the states of California and New York. Contract revenue for other areas of the Engineering Services segment continues to be impacted by the decline in the California residential housing market and state and local government budget cuts. A source of revenue in our Engineering Services segment is fees assessed for building permits. Since the second half of fiscal 2007, we have experienced reductions in revenue from these fees because of the slowdown in residential construction in the western United States. We have also experienced a decline in our other building and safety projects which is both directly and indirectly affected by the housing market. Revenue in the Public Finance Services segment decreased primarily due to lower levels of activity

16

Table of Contents

in the financial consulting business as a result of the general downturn in macro-economic conditions. Revenue in the Homeland Security Services segment has increased due to an increase in demand for our traditional and expanded homeland security, management consulting and public safety consulting services. Our Homeland Security Services segment has expanded its service offerings beyond its traditional planning, training and exercise services to include public safety and interoperability communications and management consulting.

Direct costs of contract revenue. Direct costs of contract revenue were \$15.5 million for the three months ended July 1, 2011, with \$13.8 million attributable to the Engineering Services segment, \$0.9 million attributable to the Public Finance Services segment, and \$0.8 million attributable to the Homeland Security Services segment. Overall, direct costs increased by \$4.7 million, or 43.7%, to \$15.5 million for the three months ended July 1, 2011, from \$10.8 million for the three months ended July 2, 2010. This increase is primarily attributable to an increase in direct costs for our Engineering Services segment of \$4.5 million. Direct costs of contract revenue increased by \$0.2 million for our Homeland Security Services segment and remained flat for our Public Finance Services segment.

Direct costs increased as a result of increases in salaries and wages, subconsultant services and other direct costs of \$1.0 million, \$3.0 million and \$0.7 million, respectively. Within direct costs of contract revenue, salaries and wages decreased to 25.7% of contract revenue for the three months ended July 1, 2011 from 27.6% for the three months ended July 2, 2010 and subconsultant services increased to 25.4% of contract revenue for the three months ended July 1, 2011 from 17.4% of contract revenue for the three months ended July 2, 2010. Other direct costs increased to 9.0% of contract revenue for the three months ended July 1, 2011 from 8.1% for the three months ended July 2, 2010. Subconsultant services increased primarily because of increased demand for the energy efficiency, sustainability and renewable energy services of our subsidiary Willdan Energy Solutions, which generally utilizes a higher percentage of subconsultants than our other subsidiaries. Increased chargeability of labor also shifted more employee related costs to direct costs of contract revenue because we only allocate the portion of salaries and wages related to time spent directly generating revenues to direct costs of contract revenue.

General and administrative expenses. General and administrative expenses increased by \$1.0 million, or 12.5%, to \$9.3 million for the three months ended July 1, 2011 from \$8.3 million for the three months ended July 2, 2010. This was due to increases of \$1.1 million and \$0.4 million in general and administrative expenses of the Engineering Services segment and our Homeland Security Services segment, respectively, partially offset by decreases of \$0.2 million in general and administrative expenses of our Public Finance Services segment and \$0.3 million for unallocated corporate expenses. General and administrative expenses as a percentage of contract revenue decreased to 36.2% for the three months ended July 1, 2011 from 40.8% for the three months ended July 2, 2010.

Of the \$1.0 million increase in general and administrative expenses, approximately \$0.7 million relates to increases in salaries and wages, payroll taxes and employee benefits. The increase in employee related costs primarily resulted from increased headcount. As discussed above under "—Components of Income and Expense—Direct Costs of Contract Revenue," we do not allocate that portion of salaries and wages not related to time spent directly generating revenue to direct costs of contract revenue, and the greater headcount resulted in more unallocated time. The remaining increase primarily relates to an increase in facilities and facilities related charges due to expanded facilities in Washington, D.C. and other areas.

Income from operations. As a result of the above factors, our operating income was \$1.0 million for the three months ended July 1, 2011 as compared to operating income of \$1.3 million for the three months ended July 2, 2010. Income from operations as a percentage of contract revenue was 3.7% for the three months ended July 1, 2011, as compared to 6.2% in the prior year period.

Other income (expense). Other income (expense), net essentially remained flat in the three months ended July 1, 2011, as compared to the three months ended July 2, 2010.

Income tax expense. We recorded an income tax expense of \$0.2 million for the three months ended July 1, 2011, as compared to no income tax expense or benefit for the three months ended July 2, 2010.

Net income. As a result of the above factors, our net income was \$0.7 million for the three months ended July 1, 2011, as compared to net income of \$1.3 million for the three months ended July 2, 2010.

17

Table of Contents

Six Months Ended July 1, 2011 Compared to Six Months Ended July 2, 2010

Contract revenue. Our contract revenue was \$48.6 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011, with \$40.6 million attributable to the Engineering Services segment, \$4.9 million attributable to the Public Finance Services segment and \$3.1 million attributable to our Homeland Security Services during this period. Consolidated contract revenue increased \$11.2 million, or 30.1%, to \$48.6 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011, from \$37.3 million for the six months ended July 2, 2010. This increased primarily from an increase of \$11.3 million, or 38.6%, in contract revenue for the Engineering Services segment primarily as a result of the increase in demand for the services of our subsidiary, Willdan Energy Solutions. Contract revenue for our Public Finance Services segment decreased \$0.6 million, or 10.1%, to \$4.9 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011 as compared to \$5.4 million for the six months ended July 2, 2010. Contract revenue for our Homeland Security Services segment increased \$0.5 million, or 18.5%, to \$3.1 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011 as compared to \$2.6 million for the six months ended July 1, 2010.

Contract revenue for Willdan Energy Solutions increased primarily because of increased demand for energy efficiency services in the states of California and New York. Contract revenue for other areas of the Engineering Services segment continues to be impacted by the decline in the California residential housing market and state and local government budget cuts. A source of revenue in our Engineering Services segment is fees assessed for building permits. Since the second half of fiscal 2007, we have experienced reductions in revenue from these fees because of the slowdown in residential construction in the western United States. We have also experienced a decline in our other building and safety projects which is both directly and indirectly affected by the housing market. Revenue in the Public Finance Services segment decreased primarily due to lower levels of activity in the financial consulting business as a result of the general downturn in macro-economic conditions. Revenue in the Homeland Security Services segment has increased due to an increase in demand for our traditional and expanded homeland security, management consulting and public safety consulting services. Our Homeland Security Services segment has expanded its service offerings beyond its traditional planning, training and exercise services to include public safety and interoperability communications and management consulting.

Direct costs of contract revenue. Direct costs of contract revenue were \$29.1 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011, with \$26.0 million attributable to the Engineering Services segment, \$1.6 million attributable to the Public Finance Services segment and \$1.5 million attributable to the Homeland Security Services segment. Overall, direct costs increased by \$10.0 million, or 52.3%, to \$29.1 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011, from \$19.1 million for the six months ended July 2, 2010. This increase is attributable to increases in direct costs within our Engineering Services and Homeland Security Services segments of \$9.7 million and \$0.3 million, respectively. Direct costs within the Public Finance Services segment remained flat.

Direct costs increased as a result of increases in salaries and wages and subconsultant services of \$2.4 million and \$8.3 million, respectively, partially offset by a decrease in other direct costs of \$0.7 million. Within direct costs of contract revenue, salaries and wages decreased to 26.8% of contract revenue for the six months ended July 1, 2011 from 28.5% for the six months ended July 2, 2010, subconsultant services increased to 28.4% of contract revenue for the six months ended July 1, 2011 from 14.7% for the six months ended July 2, 2010, and other direct costs decreased to 4.7% of contract revenue for the six months ended July 1, 2011 from 8.0% for the six months ended July 2, 2010.

General and administrative expenses. General and administrative expenses increased by \$2.2 million, or 13.4%, to \$18.8 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011 from \$16.6 million for the six months ended July 2, 2010. This was due to increases in general and administrative expenses of \$2.2 million for the Engineering Services segment and \$0.7 million for the Homeland Security Services segment, partially offset by decreases of \$0.3 million for the Public Finance Services segment and \$0.4 million for unallocated corporate expenses. General and administrative expenses as a percentage of contract revenue decreased to 38.7% for the six months ended July 1, 2011 from 44.4% for the six months ended July 2, 2010.

Of the \$2.2 million increase in general and administrative expenses, approximately \$1.9 million relates to increases in salaries and wages, payroll taxes and employee benefits. The increase in employee related costs primarily resulted from increased headcount. As discussed above under "—Components of Income and Expense—Direct Costs of Contract Revenue," we do not allocate that portion of salaries and wages not related to time spent directly generating revenue to direct costs of contract revenue. The increase in facilities and facilities related expenses of \$0.3 million primarily resulted from expanded facilities in Washington, D.C. and other areas. These increases were partially offset by a decrease of \$0.1 million in other general and administrative expenses.

18

Table of Contents

Income from operations. As a result of the above factors, our operating income was \$0.7 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011, as compared to operating income of \$1.7 million for the six months ended July 2, 2010. Income from operations as a percentage of contract revenue was 1.4% for the six months ended July 1, 2011, as compared to 4.4% in the prior year period.

Other income (expense). Other income (expense), net was flat for the six months ended July 1, 2011, as compared to the six months ended July 2, 2010.

Income tax expense. We recorded an income tax expense of \$0.2 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011, as compared to no income tax expense or benefit for the prior year period.

Net income. As a result of the above factors, our net income was \$0.4 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011, as compared to net income of \$1.7 million for the six months ended July 2, 2010.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of July 1, 2011, we had \$7.2 million of cash and cash equivalents. Our primary sources of liquidity are cash generated from operations and funds available under our revolving line of credit with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association ("Wells Fargo"), which matures on January 1, 2012. See "— Outstanding Indebtedness." While we believe that our cash and cash equivalents on hand, cash generated by operating activities and funds available under our line of credit will be sufficient to finance our operating activities for at least the next 12 months, if we do experience a cash flow shortage or violate the current terms of our credit agreement, or if we are unable to renew our line of credit with Wells Fargo, we may have difficulty obtaining additional funds on favorable terms, if at all.

Cash flows from operating activities

Cash flows provided by operating activities were \$1.6 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011 compared to cash flows used in operating activities of \$1.7 million for the six months ended July 2, 2010. The cash flows provided by operating activities in the six months ended July 1, 2011 were comparatively higher than the cash flows used in operating activities in the six months ended July 2, 2010, due primarily to a decrease in accounts receivable and an increase in accrued liabilities, partially offset by a decrease in net income and accounts payable and an increase in costs and estimated earnings in excess of billings on uncompleted contracts.

Cash flows from investing activities

Cash flows used in investing activities were \$0.3 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011 and \$0.2 million for the six months ended July 2, 2010. Cash flows used in investing activities increased by \$0.1 million primarily due to increased purchases of equipment and leasehold improvements and smaller proceeds from the sale of equipment.

Cash flows from financing activities

Cash flows used in financing activities were \$0.8 million for the six months ended July 1, 2011 compared to \$0.3 million provided by financing activities for the six months ended July 2, 2010. Cash flows from financing activities decreased by \$1.1 million primarily due to repayments made under our line of credit during the six months ended July 1, 2011.

Outstanding indebtedness

We currently have a revolving line of credit with Wells Fargo, which was amended on October 15, 2010. We have also financed, from time to time, insurance premiums by entering into unsecured notes payable with insurance companies. During our annual insurance renewals in the fourth quarter of our fiscal year ended December 31, 2010, we elected not to finance our insurance premiums for fiscal 2011.

19

Table of Contents

Under the terms of our credit agreement with Wells Fargo, we can borrow up to \$5.0 million from time to time (as may be limited by the covenants in the credit agreement as discussed below) up to and until January 1, 2012. Loans made under the revolving line of credit will accrue interest at either (i) the floating rate equal to the prime rate in effect from time to time or (ii) the fixed rate of 1.75% above LIBOR, at our election. For prime rate loans, the interest rate will be adjusted when each prime rate change by the bank is announced and becomes effective. There were no outstanding borrowings under this agreement as of July 1, 2011.

Borrowings under the credit agreement are secured by all of our accounts receivable and other rights to payment, general intangibles, inventory and equipment, including those of our subsidiaries. In addition, borrowings under the credit agreement are secured by investments held in a securities account at Wells Fargo that must at all times have a collateral value of at least \$5.0 million. Each of our subsidiaries (except Public Agency Resources) has signed an unconditional guaranty of our obligations under the agreements.

The credit agreement contains customary representations and affirmative covenants, including a covenant to maintain a tangible net worth of at least \$18.0 million at all times. Tangible net worth is defined in the credit agreement as stockholders' equity less intangible assets and loans or advances to, or investments in, any related entities or individuals. As of July 1, 2011, our tangible net worth as defined under our credit agreement was \$18.0 million(1).

The credit agreement also includes customary negative covenants, including a covenant that prohibits the incurrence of additional indebtedness by us or our subsidiaries other than purchase money indebtedness not to exceed \$2.0 million and indebtedness existing on the date of the credit agreement, and a covenant that prohibits payment of dividends on our stock and redemptions, repurchases or other acquisitions of our stock, except that we can repurchase stock with an aggregate fair market value up to \$5.0 million in any calendar year. In addition, the credit agreement includes customary events of default for a credit facility. Upon a default, the interest rate will be increased by a default rate margin of 4.0%. Upon the occurrence of an event of default under the credit agreement, including a breach of any of the covenants discussed above, Wells Fargo has the option to make any loans then outstanding under the credit agreement immediately due and payable and is no longer obligated to extend further credit to us under the credit agreement.

We are required to maintain a tangible net worth of at least \$18.0 million under our credit agreement. Tangible net worth is a supplemental measure used in our credit agreement. If we do not maintain tangible net worth of at least \$18.0 million under our credit agreement, Wells Fargo could choose to accelerate any loans then outstanding under the facility or refuse to make additional loans to us under the facility. Management therefore believes that presentation of tangible net worth as defined in the credit agreement is useful to investors because it helps them understand how our tangible net worth compares to the financial covenant contained in our credit agreement and whether we are close to violating such covenant. Management also reviews tangible net worth to ensure it will continue to have access to its financing sources. Tangible net worth is defined in the credit agreement as the "aggregate of total stockholders' equity less any intangible assets and less any loans or advances to, or investments in, any related entities or individuals." This definition of tangible net worth may differ from those of many companies reporting similarly named measures. This measure should be considered in addition to, and not as a substitute for or superior to, other measures of financial performance prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, or

GAAP, such as stockholders' equity. Tangible net worth is not a recognized term under GAAP and does not purport to be an alternative to stockholders' equity as an indicator of net worth or any other GAAP measure.

The following is a reconciliation of stockholders' equity to tangible net worth:

		 July 1, 2011
Stockholders' equity		\$ 32,756,000
Goodwill and other intangibles, net		(15,276,000)
Permitted lease abandonment		531,000
Tangible net worth		\$ 18,011,000
	20	

Table of Contents

Contractual obligations

We had new capital lease obligations of \$103,000 and no other material changes in commitments for long-term debt obligations, operating lease obligations or capital lease obligations as of July 1, 2011, as compared to those disclosed in our table of contractual obligations included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We do not have any off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

As of July 1, 2011, the impact of recent accounting pronouncements on the Company is not expected to be material.

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING INFORMATION

In addition to current and historical information, this report contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These statements relate to our future operations, prospects, potential products, services, developments and business strategies. These statements can, in some cases, be identified by the use of words like "may," "will," "should," "could," "would," "intend," "expect," "plan," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "predict," "project," "potential," or "continue" or the negative of such terms or other comparable terminology. This report includes, among others, forward-looking statements regarding our:

- · Expectations about future customers;
- Expectations about expanded service offerings;
- Expectations about our ability to cross-sell additional services to existing clients;
- · Expectations about our intended geographical expansion;
- · Expectations about our ability to attract executive officers and key employees;
- · Evaluation of the materiality of our current legal proceedings; and
- · Expectations about positive cash flow generation and available cash and cash equivalents being sufficient to meet normal operating requirements.

These statements involve certain known and unknown risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied in our forward-looking statements. Such risks and uncertainties include, among others, those listed in this report. The forward-looking statements in this report, as well as subsequent written and oral forward-looking statements attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf, are hereby expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements in this report, including the risk factors in our Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010. We do not intend, and undertake no obligation, to update any of our forward-looking statements after the date of this report to reflect actual results or future events or circumstances.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Market risk is the risk of loss to future earnings, to fair values or to future cash flows that may result from changes in the price of a financial instrument. The value of a financial instrument may change as a result of changes in interest rates, exchange rates, commodity prices, equity prices and other market changes. Market risk is attributed to all market risk sensitive financial instruments, including long-term debt.

21

Table of Contents

Heritage Fund. The balance of \$1.4 million represents cash on hand in business checking accounts. Although these investments are subject to variable interest rates, we do not believe we are subject to significant market risk for these short-term investments.

We do not engage in trading activities and do not participate in foreign currency transactions or utilize derivative financial instruments. As of July 1, 2011, we had no outstanding debt under our revolving credit facility that bears interest at variable rates.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Exchange Act, as controls and other procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the issuer in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our President and Chief Executive Officer, Thomas Brisbin, and our Chief Financial Officer, Kimberly Gant, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

In connection with the preparation of this Quarterly Report, an evaluation was performed under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of July 1, 2011. Based on that evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective, at a reasonable assurance level, as of July 1, 2011. No change in our internal control over financial reporting occurred during the period covered by this report that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

We are subject to claims and lawsuits from time to time, including those alleging professional errors or omissions that arise in the ordinary course of business against firms, like ours, that operate in the engineering and consulting professions. We carry professional liability insurance, subject to certain deductibles and policy limits, for such claims as they arise and may from time to time establish reserves for litigation that is considered probable of a loss. We may incur substantial expenses in defending against third party claims. In the event of a determination adverse to us, we may incur substantial monetary liability and be required to change our business practices. Either of these results could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Other than as described below, we are not currently involved in any material litigation nor, to our knowledge, is any material litigation currently threatened against us, other than routine litigation arising in the ordinary course of business, most of which is expected to be covered by liability insurance.

County of San Diego v. Willdan, Superior Court of California, Riverside County

A complaint was filed against us on February 28, 2008 relating to a project for the reconstruction of a portion of Valley Center Road located in an unincorporated area of San Diego County. The design was completed by us and a contract was awarded to a construction contractor for construction of the improvements. The construction was originally scheduled for completion in December 2008; however completion was delayed until fall 2009. The lawsuit alleges that the delays in construction were caused by errors and omissions in our preparation of reports and design and engineering of the project, resulting in additional design and construction costs. We have entered into a settlement agreement with San Diego County wherein we have agreed to pay the County a sum which is within the limits of our insurance policy in exchange for a full release by the County and a dismissal of the County's lawsuit in its entirety, with prejudice.

22

Table of Contents

French v. Willdan Engineering, Superior Court of California, Riverside County

In January 1991, we were originally retained by the City of Calimesa, California to review and process development plans. We have provided plan review continuously since that date under various contracts with the city. As the city receives applications from developers for project approvals, the city forwards the project plans to us for processing. We process the plans and the city pays us for our services. In August 2008, a suit was filed by a city employee alleging that the city processed development applications without first collecting fees from developers to cover the costs of processing. The suit further alleges that even though we performed the work requested by the city, the city should not have paid us for our work in advance of collecting the developers' fees. The complaint was amended by the plaintiff in May 2010 to provide additional details and we filed an answer to the complaint. The plaintiff seeks to recover for the city amounts paid to us for processing project plans for which the developer fees have not been paid. The City of Calimesa has not requested any refunds from us or joined in the litigation, and the city continues to retain our services. We do not believe that this suit has any merit and will vigorously defend this claim.

Vega v. City of Coachella, Superior Court of California, Riverside County

On February 2, 2011, we were served with a lawsuit concerning a fatal traffic accident on Dillon Road at Harrison Place in the City of Coachella on October 7, 2008. At the time of the accident, Dillon Road was in the midst of a street widening project. We had been under contract with the City of Coachella to provide construction management services. The accident occurred when an individual driving southbound on Dillon Road ran the stop sign at the intersection of Harrison Place, colliding with a vehicle making a left turn from northbound Dillon Road onto Harrison Place. The driver of the northbound vehicle was injured in the accident and a passenger seated in the front passenger seat was killed. At the time of the accident, there were "STOP" signs posted in both directions on Dillon Road, the construction zone was posted with 25 mph speed limit signs and construction zone signs, and there were "STOP AHEAD" signs posted in both directions on Dillon Road in advance of the intersection. The plaintiff, the driver of the northbound vehicle, seeks to recover unspecified damages from us. We do not believe this suit has any merit. The City's general contractor and its general liability insurer have agreed to indemnify us from this claim and have assumed the defense on our behalf.

There have been no material changes in our risk factors from those disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

None.

Item 3. Defaults upon Senior Securities

None.

Item 4. (Removed and Reserved)

Item 5. Other Information

None.

23

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits

Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description
3.1	First Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Willdan Group, Inc., including amendments thereto(1)
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Willdan Group, Inc.(2)
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to § 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002*
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) or 15d-14(a) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to § 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002*
32.1	Certifications of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002*
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document(3)
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document(3)
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document(3)
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document(3)
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document(3)
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document(3)
-	

^{*} Filed herewith.

- (2) Incorporated by reference to Willdan Group, Inc.'s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 13, 2009.
- (3) Pursuant to applicable securities laws and regulations, the Company is deemed to have complied with the reporting obligation relating to the submission of interactive data files in such exhibits and is not subject to liability under any anti-fraud provisions of the federal securities laws as long as the Company has made a good faith attempt to comply with the submission requirements and promptly amends the interactive data files after becoming aware that the interactive data files fails to comply with the submission requirements. Users of this data are advised that, pursuant to Rule 406T, these interactive data files are deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and otherwise are not subject to liability.

24

Table of Contents

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

WILLDAN GROUP, INC.

By: /s/ Kimberly D. Gant

⁽¹⁾ Incorporated by reference to Willdan Group, Inc.'s Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 9, 2006, as amended (File No. 333-136444).

Kimberly D. Gant Chief Financial Officer and Senior Vice President Date: August 11, 2011

SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

I, Thomas D. Brisbin, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Willdan Group, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 11, 2011

By: /s/ Thomas D. Brisbin

Thomas D. Brisbin

President and Chief Executive Officer

SECTION 302 CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

I, Kimberly D. Gant, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Willdan Group, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 11, 2011

By: /s/ Kimberly D. Gant

Kimberly D. Gant

Chief Financial Officer and Senior Vice President

Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Willdan Group, Inc. (the "Company") for the quarterly period ended July 1, 2011, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), Thomas D. Brisbin, as President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, and Kimberly D. Gant, as Chief Financial Officer and Senior Vice President of the Company, each hereby certifies, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to the best of his or her knowledge:

(1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

(2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

By: /s/ Thomas D. Brisbin

Thomas D. Brisbin

President and Chief Executive Officer

August 11, 2011

By: /s/ Kimberly D. Gant

Kimberly D. Gant

Chief Financial Officer and Senior Vice President

August 11, 2011

This certification accompanies the Report pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and shall not, except to the extent required by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, be deemed filed by the Company for purposes of § 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. A signed original of this written statement required by § 906 has been provided to the Company and will be retained by the Company and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.